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REMINDER - If you have them, bring your 
hand forged eating utensils

            FEATURING :    

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2006 is upon us, and many great things are in the works for SWABA.  Dues are being 
received.  Your membership/name tag will be sent out with the next Pounders Press. 
 
Thanks to Bob Keers for holding our Dec. meeting and opening up his shop to SWABA.  
Frank Turley was our demonstrator.  Frank demoed forge welding.  Blacksmith history 
and humor were included.  One must pay a lot of attention so as not to miss anything.  A 
link to Frank Turley Blacksmith School is on the SWABA site.  Thanks again to Frank for 
a great day at the forge. 
 
Elections were held for VP and Treasurer.  Bob Brooks and Tom Hanson beat out the 
competition hands down.  OK they felt sorry for me and were the only ones running.  I 
want to thank Gary Bryant and Jim Findley for serving in these offices.  I am sure that you 
think you are off the hook, but I have worked with these two, and know that as they are 
available they will help SWABA.  Thanks again to the out going and our newly elected 
officers. 
 

SWABA’s February 2006 will start at 10:00 am at Susan Frary’s in  
Las Cruces. 

One dollar tickets to the 2006 ABANA CONFERENCE raffles will be sold.  
Contact Larry. 

 
 
As officers, we need the input of the membership.  Meetings, projects, demos, etc. are 
welcome info.  Help us direct the club to make it better. 
 
                                         Happy Forging,  

    
 
 
 
 
 

Larry 



 
 

  
 
President – Larry Kern, 228-4412 
Vice-Pres. Robert Brooks, 281-9498 
Treasurer – Tom Hansen, 771-9055 
Secretary – Alex Ivey, 217-9092  
Editors-Barbara and Gary Williams, 792-4851 
Librarians – Mark Nawman, 323-2100 and Amy Henderson, 934-6238 
Webmaster - Gary Williams, swabawebmaster@comcast.net 
 
 

 
 

February 4, 2006, Susan Frary 
April 1, 2006, Steve Dulfer 
June 3, 2006, Aaron Craig 

 
 
 
 

SUPPLIES AND SERVICES 
Contact Robb Gunter for coal.  Contact Joe Whiton or Joe Madrid for plasma cutting. 
If you have services to offer club members, please let us know. 
 
As always SWABA would like to thank Matheson Tri-Gas, and Choice Steel, for 
supporting the club.  For discounts, please let these companies and others know that you are a 
member of SWABA. Aspen Printing has helped with the printing of the newsletter.  RAKS 
Building Supply is a new sponsor of the State Fair.  No discounts are known, however, they 
have contributed to the club.  Let them know we appreciate their support and let them know 
you are with the blacksmith group.  Thanks again to all of these companies. 

 
SWABA OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, AND MEMBERS ASSUME NO   
RESPONSIBILITY OR LIABILITY FOR INJURIES OR DAMAGES  CAUSED AS 
A RESULT OF THE USE OF ANY INFORMATION, MATERIALS, DESIGN, 
TECHIQUES, ETC. CONTAINED IN THE NEWSLETTER.  ALL M ATERIAL 
RECEIVED BY THE EDITOR IS PRESUMED ACCURATE AND COM PLETE 
(INCLUDING SAFETY PRECAUTIONS), THE USE OF WHICH IS  SOLELY THE 
USER’S RISK. 
 
 
 
 

      SWABA MEETINGS  

SWABA OFFICERS 
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 Minutes of the Dec 2005 Meeting 
 
The Dec meeting was held at Bob Keers 
shop in the Albuquerque North valley with 
Frank Turley demonstrating. His topic for 
the day was forge welding and he 
demonstrated what was probably the widest 
variety of forge welds that I have seen done. 
Among the welds he did were: a strap hinge 
eye and a loop forge weld on a ½ inch round 
bar which he cut and finished into the 
working end of a fire poker. He also forge 
welded a solid square bar inside a square 
tube, he forged round bar onto round bar 
ending up with three stems then forged a 
leaf on the end of each of them plus 
numerous other forge welds. When fluxing 
with EZ Weld, Frank first glazes the surface 
with borax then applies the EZ Weld. This 
gives the EZ Weld something to stick to. 
 
Meeting Notes: 

·  Bob Brooks was elected Vice 
President. 

·  Tom Hanson was elected Treasurer  
·  Gary Williams gave a brief report on 

the Festival of the Cranes saying it 
was very successful. 

·  Keith Heffelfinger reported on the 
progress on the small demo trailer. It 
should be completed in about a 
month. 

·  Geoffery Theil showed a nice set of 
spurs he had made. It was his first 
set. 

·  Keith Heffelfinger brought along the 
Artillery forge he had been building 
to show. The installation of the steel 
tires onto the wheels was the demo at 
the Dec meeting a year ago. Keith 

has done an outstanding job on the 
forge. See the photos in this issue. 

·  Iron in the Hat drawing was held. 
·  The trade item for the meeting was 

something made from a railroad 
spike and there were twelve 
members participating. See the photo 
of the items in this issue. The trade 
item for the Feb 2006 meeting will 
be a marshmallow roaster. 

 
Thanks to Bob Keers for hosting the 
meeting and to Frank Turley for an excellent 
demonstration.  

                                                                                         
Alex Ivey                                                                
Secretary    

      

 



There was an assortment
of items for the 
special drawing,
all made from railroad spikes

The crowd gathered at 
Bob Keers’ shop
For the December 
holiday meeting

The pot-luck provided lots of good food, as usual

 
 
 
 



 
 

FORGE 
WELDING
DEMOS

BY 
FRANK TURLEY  

 



 

 

 
 

The 18th annual Festival of the Cranes at Bosque del Apache Wildlife Refuge near Socorro, NM, 
featured tours, activities, art shows, wildlife seminars and, of course, lots of bird watching.  SWABA was 
invited to participate in the arts displays on the promenade.  

Four forging stations were set up, allowing us to demonstrate forging with a variety of  
fuels.  Geoff Thiel set up using coal, as did Frank Turley.  Sherri Riggs worked at the gas forge, and Gary 
Williams demonstrated traditional smithing using hard wood charcoal.  Thomas Powers also stopped by 
to help, but unfortunately we missed him in the photos. 

              
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

FESTIVAL OF  
             THE CRANES   
NOV 18 – 20, 2005 
 

 

 

 

Frank 
Gary 

Geoff 

Sherri 



 
 
 

BOOK REVIEWS

 
Reviewed by Brian Gilbert 
 
As longtime Hammer’s Blow readers know, I really like Gene Chapman’s series of self-published 
booklets. There are 9 others in the series: Antler and Iron II, Penny Knife, Little Uglies, Nose to the 
Grindstone, Iron Age Primitives, Country Knives, Hot Shop, and Copper Candle Cups.  His latest revision 
is in addition to his earlier book on copper candle cups. Here’s what he says in the introduction: 
 
‘Copper Candle Cups was originally a workshop handout about my methods of making candle cups out 
of thin-wall 3/4" type-M water pipe. It has continued to be published because of the number of inquiries 
on making copper candle cups at blacksmith conferences and hammer-ins. In 2004, I began making 
candle cups out of type-K copper pipe which has a wall thickness of 1/16"; double that of type-M pipe. 
 
The thicker candle cups are more attractive in my opinion and, when handled, have a nice feel to them. 
They are actually easier to forge and produce due to the thicker wall.’ 
 
While Gene’s first book is good, I like Copper Candle Cups 2 better. The newer book contains more 
pages, photos, and text, where the first book was a collection of drawings. 
 
One of the key tools to Gene’s candle cups is the progressive fuller. This is a swing-type fuller with 
progressively smaller holes. There are drawings of these in both books, but the later design has more 
detail, and, I would guess, it is optimized for the ‘k’ type of thicker copper pipe. 
 
Gene wisely includes the following safety precaution:  ‘When working with copper, wear a respirator, 
have adequate ventilation, and wash your hands thoroughly before eating.’ Copper dust can burn in air, 
and inhaling dust or fumes can cause metal-fume fever. While copper isn’t commonly considered a 
cumulative toxin like lead, zinc, or cadmium, excess copper in the body can cause respiratory problems, 
skin problems, and liver and kidney damage. 
 
If you already have the first book, it’s a tough call to say if you need the second. Volume 2 is a good 
companion book to the first and in my view, a much better collection of information, but not an absolute 
necessity if you’ve got the first book. At $3, Copper Candle Cups 1 is pretty inexpensive, so you really 
can’t go wrong there. If you have neither, I’d recommend the second. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Copper Candle Cups 2: Tooling, 
Techniques, Step-by-Step Pictures  
By Gene Chapman 
 

$9.95- from Oak and Iron Publishing 
PO Box 1038 
Kingston, WA, 98346 
www.oakandiron.com 
email: oakniron@centurytel.net 



    From          

                   the webmaster 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

POUNDERS PRESS is now available on-line at the SWABA website    
SWABA.abana-chapter.com 

________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

IMPORTANT      
            REMINDER 
Don’t let this be your last newsletter – 

Renew your membership now. 
               2006 dues are payable by February 1,  2006 
                                                               Don’t delay -   
________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

JOIN SWABA          2006 

We are always looking for work to display in the member’s gallery. If you would like to 
have your work featured on the website, please create a CD with 10 to 12 pictures in 
JPEG format.  Include a letter with a brief description of the project and summary of 
what is on the various pictures.  
 
Please mail both to me at the address below. 
OR - if you have a high speed internet connection, email the pictures and descriptions to 
me at swabawebmaster@comcast.net 

Gary Williams 
105 Watson Court 

Corrales, NM 87048 
Email Address swabawebmaster@comcast.net 
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STILL HAS OPENINGS FOR 2006 CLASSES 

 
       
      Aug 14 – Sep 1 
      Oct 16 – Nov 3    
 

Turley Forge      919-A Chicoma Vista      Santa Fe, NM 87507 
505-471-8608 

Call for Brochure for full  
         Course details  



 
SOUTHWEST ARTIST BLACKSMITH ASSOCIATION 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION – RENEWAL 
DATE __________________ 

 
NAME _________________________________________________________________ 
 
STREET ADDRESS ______________________________________________________ 
 
CITY ___________________________ STATE _____________ ZIP _______________ 
 
PHONE (______) ___________________  FAX (______) ________________________ 
 
Business name ___________________________________________________________ 
 
E-mail address ___________________________________________________________ 
 
PLEASE MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO:    SOUTHWEST ARTIST BLACKSMITH ASSN 
 
  MAIL TO:   SWABA 
    300 Camino De Las Huertas   

Placitas, NM 87043 
Dues are from January 1 to December 31 yearly       $30.00 full year      $15.00 after June 30 for ½ year 
 

JOIN ABANA 

  
 

              NOTE –  
        NEW ADDRESS 


